Draft – To be confirmed at Toft Parish Council Meeting of 7th November 2011


Minutes of 665th meeting of Toft Parish Council at 7pm on Monday   3rd October 2011 in The People’s Hall, Toft

Present:  Cllr Paul Hercus (Chair); Cllr Pat Gouldstone, Cllr John Betson, Cllr Martin Yeadon, Cllr Rebecca Howling, and Cllr Elizabeth Dolman. 

Cllr Tumi Hawkins (SCDC); and 6 members of the public.

In attendance:   Robert Stone (Clerk & Responsible Finance Officer)   

	Items
	

	11/132  


	Welcome

Cllr Hercus welcomed everyone to the meeting.



	11/133
	Apologies
 Cllr McCarten (Holiday), and Cllr Fiona Whelan (Cambs CC);

	11/134
	Declarations of interest relating to items on the agenda

None.



	11/135    
	Public Participation on Agenda items & matters of mutual interest

County Councillor Fiona Whelan’s report (circulated prior to the meeting) included Cambridgeshire CC decisions on grant funding; the future of the library service with particular reference to Comberton; parking at CVC; the re-instatement of the No 18 bus service on Friday and Saturday nights; a possible crossing to the Meridian School on the Barton Road; and the parliamentary constituency boundary review.
District Councillor Tumi Hawkins reported on SCDC’s: 
· Open Day of 7th October 2011
· Financing of the debt of the Housing Revenue Account 

· Statement of Accounts 2010/11

· Housing Repair Service having been put out to tender

· Housing Developments including sites put forward for the new development plan

· Installation of photovoltaics on its office building at Cambourne

· Approval of the planning application for the Old Barn in Toft

· Flood Protection briefing on for Councillors on 28th October.
Members of the public raised a number of issues, as follows:

i) Who to contact about removal of glass on the road following the last blue bin collection?

A. SCDC’s Environmental Health department

ii) Suspicious activity by a large white transit van in the village.

The Council was advised that Histon police had recommended that householders should contact them if this happened again as this vehicle was known to them.

iii) Two senior members of Toft Lions, a newly formed football club

for those of fifteen and above, reported that they had won two of their matches but were struggling to pay for hiring pitches at Barton as a high proportion of their members were unwaged.  Any help would be welcome.


	11/136


	To confirm minutes of the meeting of 5th September 2011

The minutes were confirmed, and signed and dated by Cllr Hercus.



	11/137   
	Matters arising from previous meetings 

11/110    Winter maintenance training     

Cllr Betson advised that the training he was due to attend had been postponed. 
He would make inquiries about the next available date.     Action: Cllr Betson
11/111iii   Restoration of Parish Notice Board              

Completed.

11/112b   Visit to Bennell Farm of 8th September 2011  
Cllrs Gouldstone & Howling said that they were surprised by the quality of the landscaping & green open space.  This was sufficient for housing – affordable & private, car park, and recreation area.
11/112d   QE2 challenge - new recreation land  
The Clerk reported that pending formal transfer of the land all had been done to take this forward.  There was potential for an official opening when the site was landscaped.  
11/129/vi  Tree & hedge works at the recreation ground   
Still to be completed. 

11/136/iv  Transfer of the recreation ground from SCDC to Toft PC.  

Toft PC’s solicitor has advised that this should occur in the near future subject to SCDC’s legal officer satisfactorily answering queries that had been raised.   
                   

	11/138
	Consideration of correspondence 
Parish Path partnership meeting in Toft on 1st November 2011.
The Clerk reported that this was an initiative by Cambridgeshire CC.  He hoped Cllr McCarten, Toft PC’s Footpath Officer, could attend.  If not he could deputise.

Action:  Cllr McCarten             

Cambridgeshire County Council’s consultation on its decision to remove all bus subsidies.  
Toft PC resolved to send a response prior to the 9th December deadline. 
Action:  Cllr Dolman to obtain a paper copy, & Clerk to mark forward for November agenda.

The  2013 Review of Parliamentary constituencies in England 
          Cllr Hawkins advised that if the draft review was approved Toft would fall into a new St Neots constituency.


	11/139
11/140
	Finance
i) To approve Council payments to 3rd October 2011

Resolved to approve the following payments:

£205.20 Moore Stephens - Audit of Annual Return

£292.80 Buchans Landscaping & Grounds Maintenance – August grass cutting

£396.95 Sustainable Furniture UK Ltd - Teak bench for path by St Andrew’s  

£283.85 Out & About.  Latest works by Clive Blower for the parish.

£289.55 Clerk's September 2011salary

£ 72.40  HMRC - PAYE

£145.81  Clerk's expenses - stamps (£6), mobile phone (£10.21); and photocopying of village wide circulation of flyer for 10th October talk, and playground consultation (£129.60).

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

 £673.68 Balfour Beatty invoice
 The RFO recommended that payment of this invoice be delayed pending clarification of which period it covered.  It appeared likely it related to the first quarter of Toft PC’s contract with Balfour Beatty commencing on 1st July 2011 but this could not be assumed.   A query had been raised.     Action:  RFO
ii) To note the balance sheet of 23rd September 2010 (circulated)
The RFO reported that the current account of £11,373 had been boosted by receipt of the second precept payment of £7,700; the vat refund by HMRC of £263 for 2010/11; and the P3 grant payment of £600 by Cambridgeshire CC.  
Reserves remained at £25,000.
iii) To consider the audit of the accounts for 2010/11; recommendations by the external auditor; and requirement for an audit plan. 
The RFO reported that whilst Moore Stephens, the external auditor, had confirmed that the information in the Annual Return for 2010/11 was in accordance with proper accounting practices, a recommendation had been made to formalise the terms of the contract with the internal auditor and the scope of the internal audit.  An internal audit plan & draft letter would be prepared for the Council’s approval for the 2011/12 year.      Action:  RFO                                                                                    
iv) To review expenditure to 30 September against the budget.                     

The RFO tabled the latest draft spreadsheet. As requested this showed expenditure to date and forecast expenditure for the remaining months of 2011/12.  The original budget for the year of £19,800 had been adjusted to £23,000 to take into account additional streetlighting, speed monitoring, and playground maintenance costs.  Forecast expenditure was a little higher at £24,000 assuming expenditure on new playground equipment.

The Council noted the figures shown on the working sheet to date; requested a further review at the end of the next quarter; and stated that the Council’s formal agreement should be sought for any proposed in year changes to the budget.
v) To consider Clerk’s office expenses - computer and broadband.

 The Council approved an allowance of 75p/day for computer hardware & software costs; and 25p/day for internet costs commencing November 2011.
Business item(s) requiring a decision or consideration by the Council

1.
Action Priorities:

Safety on roads                                                          

To receive an update and initial feedback on the proposed strategy for traffic calming & speed reduction in Toft. 
 – Cllr Yeadon said the 30 mph stickers had been distributed.  Proposals for traffic speed reduction had been publicised in The Calendar and on Toft PC’s facebook page.  Issues arising from village dialogue included:  rumble strips; mock chicanes; gates at the side of the road; a ramp(s); red speed limit strips on the road; and flashing speed signs.  He proposed starting with improved signage based on consultation to date with the possibilty of ramps or additional signage if necessary in the future.         Cllr Yeadon and the Clerk are to discuss the proposals with the CC to gain their input and to establish a detailed proposal and costing.  The Council approved this strategy.
     Action:  Clerk to arrange a meeting with Highways Department of Cambridgeshire CC to discuss the initial stage, its costs, and how these may be funded.  
Support for the Youth                                                

         To receive an update on recreation ground questionnaires, and consultation event of 2nd October 2011 
              - Cllrs Howling & Gouldstone had worked to finalise both the adult and children’s questionnaires which had been distributed within the village.  The consultation event at the People’s Hall had gone very well, and some useful feedback received including the need to make provision for all age groups and to make use of the football posts.

         Advice from Kingston, Barton, SCDC, CACRE & WREN was that consultation was the key to successful grant applications for funds for new equipment.  Volunteers from the community would help to take the project forward. 

         Action:    Cllrs Howling & Gouldstone to summarise the results of the questionnaires & report to the next meeting of the Council.
Update on Children’s Party of 11th December 2011
- Cllr Howling said this was progressing well.  The entertainer had 
been booked.  CRB checks were not necessary as long as some

parents attended.  A quote had been requested for finger food – 

sausages, crisps etc, and Xmas selection boxes containing sweets
and chocolates would be costed for approval at November’s meeting.                        

                                                                  Action: Clerk for agenda
To consider support for Lions football team 
- Following the request for financial help made in the public session 

the Council resolved to approve a one off S137 grant of £500 to help 

the team establish in the current football season.  Action: Clerk
It was noted that a square of turf would need to be removed to protect the grass during the bonfire night party on the recreation ground.  The grass would need time to recover before the goalposts were             re-installed.


Support for the elderly in the Village                                                 i)    A strategy for Community Transport, including a specified reserve?       Deferred pending the outcome of Cambridgeshire’s consultation on the subsidy cuts to bus services.  

Cllr Dolman volunteered to obtain paper copies of the consultation for completion by Toft residents.
Councillors discussed possible support for the Friendship Club in the

form of  subsidising a Christmas meal, or trip to Sandringham, and 

requested this be placed on November’s agenda.        Action: Clerk
2.   Current business:     

i)
Community Orchard – revised heads of terms (including boundaries); initial outline strategy; & talk of Monday 10 October at 6.30pm in People's Hall 
– The Clerk reported that the boundary issue was still outstanding.   

       He would query.                                          Action: Clerk

The outline strategy was summarised as: developing a way forward; planning & fundraising; planting & maintenance.   The talk was being advertised.
     ii)
Trustee appointments (x3) to village charities
The Clerk referred to the Charity Commission guidance he had circulated.  The Council had a duty to appoint trustees who understood their role, and the requirements of charity law. 
Cllr Dolman said she was prepared to stand down if an allotment holder was prepared to be a trustee and take forward outstanding issues on allocation of plots & their planning, and establish allotment rules and rates. 
    iii)     To confirm summary of Toft PC village survey of affordable housing sites, and consideration of its release to Accent Nene Housing Association.
Councillors confirmed the release of their affordable housing summary document subject to minor amendments.

                                                                         Action: Clerk
11/141

. Matters raised by Members
Cllr Howling – A tree outside Old Farm Court was obscuring line of 

sight for outgoing vehicles.   
Cllr Gouldstone – Poor state of pavement outside “The Old Bull” & 

entrance road to 20 High Street.
Cllr Yeadon – the kerbs by the entrance to the car park needed works

        to permit access by the elderly in wheelchairs. 
Action:  Clerk to ask Highways of Cambs CC to deal.              
The Clerk said that the dangerous boughs on a tree on Footpath 2 

Reported by Cllr McCarten had been removed. 

Cllr Gouldstone - Seat opposite the meadow in Church Road has a 

                   broken slat which need replacing.  Action:  Clerk
Cllr Yeadon – reported that some progress had been made in drafting

an Emergency Plan, and requested this be on the next agenda.
                                                                            Action:  Clerk

Cllr Gouldstone said she was checking the village welcome pack.
The meeting ended at 10.10pm.

Robert Stone                      
Clerk to Toft Parish Council
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